
A: My first goal is to 
get to know my staff, stu-
dents, and families. I know 
it won’t be as easy to per-
sonally connect in a time 
of social distancing, but it 
is my goal to “name and 
claim” each of my students. 
I want to know what they 
love about Grandview and 
to know their wishes for 
the school. Second, I am a 
big advocate of Response 
to Intervention education. 
I want to find out where 
each individual student is 
in their learning process 
and meet them where they 
are at to give each student a 
chance to achieve success.

Q: Now, for the fun 
stuff- tell us a little about 
you!

GettinG to Know Grandview 
elementary’s new PrinciPal:

see mayor
cont’d on PaGe 3
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Family: I have a blended 
family of my two boys and 
his three daughters- we’re 
like the Brady Bunch! I am 
a basketball mom, and my 
favorite team is any team 
that my boys play on! My 
oldest son played for Mt. 
St. Joseph University. 

Favorite Book: Char-
lotte’s Web

Favorite Hobbies: 
Yoga, reading, and spend-
ing time outdoors with my 
family.

Favorite School Lunch: 
Pizza!

Favorite Quote: “All 
you have to do is see their 
personal strengths and 
genuinely encourage suc-
cessful moments!” - Kevin 
Bachmann

Mayor’s Message
7-3-20
by Mayor Charlie Cleves

Don’t mess 
with our City

On Tuesday, June 30, 
2020, a man came into the 
Cleves and Lonnemann 
Jewelers store and asked to 
see men’s and ladies’ Rolex 
watches. That is where this 
story begins.

I think most of you 
know that I have spent 
most of my life working 
in, owning and managing 
Cleves and Lonnemann, 
and have now turned the 
operation over to my son, 
Mike. I was supposed to re-
tire, but Mike won’t let me 
so I work part-time in the 
store, and devote much of 
my time to being the May-
or of Bellevue.

The gentleman who 
asked for the Rolex watch-
es came back later after my 
son, Mike, left for lunch. 
My wife, Mary Lynn, wait-
ed on the customer in ques-
tion both times.

On the second visit, he 
asked if he could see the 
watches again and immedi-
ately ran out the front door 
with the two Rolex watch-
es.

Mary Lynn chased after 
him and yelled, ”Help! Stop 
him!” She alerted everyone 
on the Avenue something 
bad was happening.

Larry Brondhaver from 
Avenue Brew across the 
street saw the guy run out 
the door and went after the 
culprit down Fairfield Av-
enue.

At the same time, a 
young Bellevue couple 
(Jason Bastin and Sydney 
Hiance) were jogging by 
Twice as Nice Antiques 
when they heard the shout-
ing. Both Jason and Sydney 
joined the chase. Sydney 
passed Larry and continued 
down Fairfield while Jason 
passed Mary Lynn running 
down Taylor and then turn-

From the
mayor

ing left down the alley be-
hind Dobbling’s Funeral 
Home.

When Jason got to La-
fayette, he lost sight of the 
guy. Enter two more good 
Samaritans, Frank Fara-
gone and Paul Rhoden, 
who work for the White-
horse Freight company 
under Crawford Insurance. 
They saw the chase and di-
rected Jason to where the 
thief was going. 

Next, an “older gentle-
man” from Tom Rechtin 
Heating & Air Condition-
ing, pulled over his van and 
joined the chase on foot. 
The reference to the “old-
er gentleman” came from 
Jason in the police report. 
I thought that was funny. 
Don’t you just love the way 
Jason described Mike Fit-
ters of Bellevue. I do.

Mary Lynn now gets 
to Berry Avenue and runs 
across Frank and Paul who 
give her directions and let 
her use their cell phone. 
Mike and Jason have now 
caught up with the suspect 
and are being told by him 
that he has a gun. But Mike 
had his concealed carry 
gun with him and told the 
suspect so. 

All of this commotion 
was being listened to by the 
9-1-1 operator. 

The chase now starts  
across the front parking lot 
of the Bellevue Plaza (L.A. 
Fitness building). Before 
the suspect reached Patch-
en, three police cruisers 
converge on him, and arrest 
him. Both Rolex watches 
were recovered at this time.

The officers were Trev-
or Bonar, Michael Taylor 
and Jon McClain. Yes, there 
is a real Bellevue police-
man named Jon McClain 
and not a fictional one from 
Die Hard movie. City Ad-
ministrator Frank Warnock 

Ms. Heather Rabe
Bellevue Independent 

Schools welcomes Heather 
Rabe as the new principal 
of Grandview Elementa-
ry. Ms. Rabe comes to us 
from Beechgrove Elemen-
tary in Independence, Ken-
tucky, where she served as 
Assistant Principal for the 
past six years. During her 
first official day on the job, 
Ms. Rabe sat down with us 
to share a little bit about 
herself and her vision for 
Grandview.

Q: Welcome to Bel-
levue! You are joining us 
at Grandview in your six-
teenth year as an educator. 
Tell us about your previous 
education experience.

A: I began teaching at 
Ft. Wright Elementary in 
2005, and spent 9 years in 
the classroom. I was en-
couraged by my principal 
to pursue a leadership role, 
and that led me to accept 
the position as Assistant 
Principal at Beechgrove 
Elementary. 

Q: Did you always 
want to be an educator?

A: No! I went to school 
for English and Writing. I 
was working as a Kinder-
garten Aide, and my teach-
er encouraged me to get my 
certification. I went back to 
school to receive my Mas-
ter of Arts in Teaching, and 
never looked back- I love 
it!

Q: What are your goals 
for Grandview?

THANK YOU!
First Responders • Essential Workers • Healthcare Workers

For all you do.
We pray you all stay safe!
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by  Jo Anne Warren 
Master Gardener, Tree 
Hugger

Deforestation is linked 
to pandemics, just as ev-
erything is linked to pan-
demics, especially human 
life and activity.  Pan, Latin 
for “all” in combination 
words, and ‘demic” in biol-
ogy: a local population of 
organisms of the same kind, 
especially one in which 

the genetic mix is similar 
throughout the group.

Deforestation of tropi-
cal old-growth forests in-
creased last year, and is 
increasing now, as the con-
trols are off.  Think large ar-
eas, as we read from a new 
report from satellite data 
unveiled this month, June 
2020, that deforestation has 
wiped out an area roughly 
the size of Switzerland in 

deForestation linKed to Pandemics
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this period while the novel 
coronavirus is transmitting 
freely between animals 
and humans.  Early in 2019 
Earth lost 9.3 million acres 
of primary tropical for-
ests—swathes of pristine 
ecosystems that humans 
had left largely untouched.  
Brazil, the Democratic 
Republic of Congo and 
Indonesia saw the largest 
losses, while Bolivia and 
Australia experienced re-
cord tree losses for those 

countries due to wildfires.  
Some of this is due to hu-
man intervention, such as 
agricultural activity, legal 
or not.

The groups WRA—
World Resources Institute, 
and Global Forest Watch, 
just released figures, say-
ing that losses worldwide 
last year were the third-
highest annual total for pri-
mary forests this century.

Deforestation, the de-
struction of animal habi-
tats, and wildlife traffick-
ing, are linked with the 
spread of zoonotic dis-
eases—another 50-cent 
word!—including the nov-
el coronavirus, which can 
transmit between humans 
and animals.  Other high-
profile zoonotic infectious 
diseases include SARS, 
Middle East Respiratory 
Syndrome, Ebola virus, 
all of which likely jumped 
from wildlife to humans 
after finding hosts—pri-
mates, camels.

Mikaele Ewisse, Glob-
al Forest Watch Project 
Manager at WRI, said that 
she has heard anecdotes of 
a spike in forest destruction 
during the COVID-19 out-
break.   “We’ve been get-
ting all these stories from 
partners on the ground 
about instances where they 
are seeing increased illegal 
activity because of perhaps 
the lower law enforcement 
or just people who are tak-
ing advantage of the pan-
demic to actually continue 
incursions on indigenous 
lands or protected areas,” 
Weisse said.  

So the problem has 
several elements:  wildlife 
trade, deforestation--inten-
tional as criminal acts or 
unintentional – and wild-
fires.  And as we have writ-
ten in these columns over 
the past several years, trees 
support hundreds of other 
forms of life.



calls Jon Alpha Man.
There are not many 

communities where people 
go out of their way to help 
someone they don’t even 
know. Our family is so ap-
preciative for everyone’s 
help. Thanks to you all.

Timber!
One of the goals on 

Frank’s To Do List  was to 
repair the bulging sidewalk 
on Berry Avenue just on the 
other side of the opening on 
Anspaugh Avenue. A huge, 
old oak tree lifted the side-
walk panel there. Kids on 
skate boards and bicycles 
used it as a launching pad.

By the time you read 
this, Albert the Tree Guy 
should have taken the tree 
down. Our Public Services 
crew has already removed 
the sidewalk. Sorry kids.

Frank’s To Do List is 
long, but we’re picking off 
projects the best we can. 
He makes a list every day, 
and somehow my projects 
go to the bottom, but by the 
end of the day they’re back 
on top.

Digital Guide to the 
Ohio River

Go to www.ohioriver-
recreationtrail.org. If you 
like to boat or bike on the 
section of the Ohio River 
between West Point, Ky., 
and Portsmouth, Ohio, then 
check out the digital guide 
to the Ohio River. Ohioriv-
errecreationtrai.org is the 
website. It is designed to 
help boaters, paddlers, an-
glers, cyclists and motor-
ists safely explore the Ohio 
and its historic river com-
munities.

This 274-mile self-

mayor From PG 1
guided adventure trail con-
nects people to out outdoor 
adventure, recreation and 
discovery along a very sub-
stantial section of the Ohio 
River. Please visit this 
website and how interest-
ing it is.

Meet Melissa
If you follow City Hall 

news, you know that we 
have been struggling a bit 
trying to forecast revenue 
and manage costs in light 
of the impact of Corona-
virus, and we have made 
some changes to try to save 
some money.

Marketing and commu-
nication are important ele-
ments in providing a trans-
parent and effective local 
government. Social media 
is a very important way of 
communicating with the 
public. It is the way of the 
world now.

We are pleased to an-
nounce that we have re-
tained the services of Me-
lissa Morandi of Bellevue 
on a part-time basis to help 
us with our marketing and 
communication effort.

Melissa was born and 
raised in Northern Ken-
tucky, and for the last six 
years, she and her fam-
ily have called Bellevue 
home. She is a University 
of Kentucky graduate and 
very active in the Bellevue 
community. She currently 
serves on the board of the 
Bellevue Education Foun-
dation.

She looks forward to 
highlighting all the great 
people and places and tell-
ing the story of Bellevue.
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someone requires that you 
accept the feelings that you 
might be experiencing and 
allow yourself to feel the 
pain.  You should be clear 
on what your expectations 
are for the future and ex-
press them.  Granting for-
giveness also requires that 
you give up the right to get 
even and that you commit 
to letting go of any blame 
or resentment.   I frequent-
ly tell someone that if they 
truly intend to forgive 
someone for something 
then that means they can 
no longer bring it up when 
there is a discussion or ar-
gument.  Every time you 
bring something up that 
you say you have forgiven 
you return the relationship 
to the point of the incident 
that created the pain.

It’s not always possible 
to seek or grant forgiveness 
as there are times when an 
action by one person cre-
ates such pain or anger in 
the other that the relation-
ship cannot continue.   In 

Forgiveness
by Whayne Herriford, 

MS, LPCC
Sooner or later, in any 

relationship, it becomes 
necessary for people to 
seek or grant forgiveness 
to another person.  Some-
times the reason is small 
and easy to forgive and oth-
er times it might be a sig-
nificant major event.  But 
practicing forgiveness is a 
requirement for everyone 
who is looking to develop 
and maintain healthy rela-
tionships with others.

Forgiving someone 
does not mean that you 
condone an action that they 
took, or that you forget what 
happened.  Deciding to for-
give someone means that 
you are making a choice to 
attempt to heal the relation-
ship as well as free yourself 
from anger and resentment.  
Human beings have a great 
capacity to forgive others 
though it can take time and 
energy to work through the 
feelings that are present in 
situations where forgive-
ness is necessary. 

There are two aspects 
of forgiveness -- seeking 
forgiveness from others 
and granting it.

If you’ve done some-
thing to someone that 
requires you seek their 
forgiveness it’s most im-
portant to accept that the 
impact of your action and 
what the other person feels 
is most important and you 
can’t hide behind your in-
tent.  Seeking someone’s 
forgiveness requires that 
you accept that you have 
done something that hurt 
the other person and you 
must try to both under-
stand and empathize with 
their feelings.  If necessary 
you should make restitu-
tion for any damage that 
was caused and if possible 
commit to not repeating the 
action again in the future.  
You should also verbalize 
your sorrow and ask for 
forgiveness.  And some-
times you will need to also 
forgive yourself for what 
you have done.

Granting forgiveness to 

mental health 
matters

Whayne Herriford is 
a Licensed Professional 
Clinical Counselor (LPCC) 
practicing in Kentucky and 
Ohio. This column is in-
tended to provide general 
information to people and is 
not for diagnostic or treat-
ment purposes.  If you are 
experiencing mental health 
related concerns you should 
see a professional.  

If you have a question 
you’d like to see addressed 
in a future column, please 
send it to:
The Bellevue Comm. News. 

email to: 
communityshopper

@twc.com
or mail to 

464 Kuhrs Lane
Kentonvale, Ky. 41015

some cases it might be 
unsafe for a person to con-
tinue the relationship or it 
might be impossible for the 
parties to meet or commu-
nicate.  The process of for-
giveness is also not always 
quick and easy.  Forgive-
ness usually involves the 
restoration of trust and de-
pending on the individuals 
and the issue it may take a 
while for the individuals to 
work their way through the 
process. 
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As per the approved record retention schedule of the STATE ARCHIVES AND RE-
CORDS COMMISSION, be it known to all parents and adult students that Bellevue 
Independent Schools will destroy all special education files it no longer needs three (3) 
years from the date of last activity.  The Bellevue Independent School District is re-
quired to maintain special education records for three (3) years after the date of the last 
activity.  Therefore, the school district will destroy all records it no longer needs three 
(3) years after graduation or three (3) years after a student exits our school district.  If 
you have reason to believe you will need these records, you must notify the Bellevue 
Independent School District that you would like a copy of the records prior to the des-
ignated time of destruction.  You may request a copy of your child’s/your records by 
contacting the Director of Special Education for Bellevue Independent Schools at 859-
261-7577 by July 31, 2020.

Please be aware that you may need information from the records for social security 
benefits or other purposes.  Also, the school district may maintain, without time limita-
tion, a permanent record of a student’s name, address, phone number, grades, attendance 
records, classes attended, grade level completed, and year completed.

All Records dating May 2017 and before are scheduled to be destroyed on or after Au-
gust 1, 2020.

Special Education Due Process Student Folder (May included the Individual Education 
Program (IEP) for the special education student.  Other items included may be psycho-
logical evaluations, procedural checklists, record of parent contacts, referral to program, 
parental permissions for individual testing), notifications of SBARC Conferences, indi-
vidual education programs, conference summary reports, parental permissions for place-
ment, notification of placement recommendations, parental permissions for changes in 
placement, parental permission for re-evaluation, parental refusal of placement, behav-
ioral observations of referred student, development and social histories, permission for 
individual evaluations, evaluation notices, records of disclosures, learning disabilities 
written reports, notice of admissions and release committee meeting short term objec-
tives.  (C) 20 USC Section 1232g et seq. & KRS 160.700 et seq.  (V) I Destroy 3 years 
from date of last activity and after notification of parent(s) of legal guardian(s).

NOTICE

We are proud to continue 
“BHS Athletic History” it 
is a monthly feature. All the 
information and work to pro-
duce this column was provid-
ed by Coach Mike Swauger.

The Coaches
Bill Baldridge- Foot-

ball Coach, 1976-1977.  
Track Coach, 1977.  Coach 
came to Bellevue in 1977 
and brought with him Pop 
Warner’s Single-Wing of-
fense of the early part of the 
century with him.  His 1976 
Team made it all the way 
to the school’s first State 
Championship appearance.  
Along the way was a great  
semifinal win at Paintsville, 
17-16.  The Tigers fell to 
Ft. Campbell in the finals, 
22-0.  With a taste to to win 
it all, the 1977 Team, after 
a 1-1 start won the next 12 
to claim a State Champion-
ship, 21-0 against Frankfort 
at EKU.  The Tigers scored 
377 points, gave up 91, and 
recorded 6 shutouts.  Coach 
won 21 games in his two 

seasons at Bellevue.  His 
Track Team won a Region-
al Title and finished 5th at 
State.  Bill Baldridge left 
Bellevue in January of 1978 
and moved on to the Col-
legiate ranks.  He was an 
assistant at Murray State, 
UC, Kansas, and Morehead 
State.  At Morehead he be-
came Head Coach.  Coach 
would return to coach at the 
High School level until his 
retirement.

 
The Athletes
Lisa Auteri- 1982- Lisa 

played volleyball, basket-
ball, track, and tennis while 
attending BHS.  She was 
All-Region in volleyball 3 
years.  In basketball her ca-
reer 1644 points ranks 3rd 
all-time (boys and girls)  In 
basketball Lisa earned All-
Region and honorable men-
tion All-State.  She once 
scored 40 and 39 points in 
consecutive games.

Doug Miller- 1983- 
Doug transferred to Bel-
levue in the spring of his 

Bhs athletic history
by 
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Mike 

Swauger
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freshman year  at Newport 
Catholic.  “So Glad He Did.”  
Doug earned 10 Letters in 3 
sports.  He was All-Confer-
ence in football and rushed 
for 1776 career yards.  In 
basketball, the All-Region 
performer finished his ca-
reer with 1127 points and 
was a hugh part in that win 
in 1982 over the Breds.  (the 
Newcath fans chanted at 
him “NC reject” at the start 
of the game, Doug had the 
last laugh) Doug was also 
an outstanding 4-year Letter 
winner in baseball.  He has 
returned to coach football 
for the Tigers.  

Steve ‘Mike’ Critten-
don- 1983- Steve was one 
of the truly gifted and ver-
satile athletes to play for 
the Tigers.  In football the 
quarterback and defensive 
back was part of back to 
back State Runner-up foot-
ball finishes.  The “Top 22” 
selection was All-District 
and Honorable Mention 
All-State.  Steve was voted 
MVP of the annual East-
West All Star Football game.  
In basketball the All-Region 
performer and career 1009 
point scorer helped lead the 
Tigers to that 81-76 victory 
over NewCath.  Steve also 
played 4 years of baseball.  
He went on to play college 

football at Defiance Col-
lege and the strong safety 
earned an All-American 
nomination, All-Conference 
and team MVP honors.  
He would go on to gradu-
ate from the FBI “National 
Academy” and worked 2 
years at the White House as 
a member of the Secret Ser-
vice.     

Lisa Roberston- 1984- 
“Born to Run” would de-
scribe one of the Lady Ti-
gers’ greatest sprinters and 
hurdlers in school history.  
Lisa was All-Region and 
All-State.  She established 
school records in the 100, 
( co-holder at 12.3) 100 
hurdles (14.90) and 300 
hurdles (45.19).  Her teams 
won 3 Regionals, Sectional, 
and State Championship.  
At that State Title meet Lisa 
became State Champion in 
the 100, (12.63) 100 hur-
dles, (14.90) 300 hurdles, 
(45.19) and State-Runner-
up in the 200.  Lisa’s 38 
points led the way for the 
girls 1st Title. 

Gregg Batsche- 1985- 
“Batsch” was a 4-year 
letter winner in basket-
ball and baseball.  He was 
All-Conference, and All-
Region.  Greg ranks 4th in 
career points with 1400 and 
ranks 2nd in rebounds with 
857.  He averaged a double-
double his junior and senior 
seasons.  His best game of 
his career saw him go for 37 
points and 20 boards.  He 
went on to play 4 years of 
college basketball at Thom-
as More College.  Greg re-
turned to Bellevue where he 
coach basketball and base-
ball for several seasons. 

Diana Neises- 1985- 
Diana was the definition of 
an Athlete.  In volleyball 
she was All-Conference 
and All-Region.  She was 
the best player on her team.  
In basketball Diana was an 
All-District selection and 
MVP of her team.  Dur-
ing the spring in track, she 
earned All-Region and All-
State honors.  “To do easily 
what is difficult for others, 
is the mark of talent.”  This 

indeed sums up her career.
Bryan Veatch- 1986- 

Bryan was a versatile athlete 
for the Tigers.  In football 
he was named Kentucky’s 
All-State punter in 1986.  
He played in the East-West 
annual All-Star football 
game.  In track and field 
Bryan was an Honorable 
Mention All-American.  He 
won the State Champion-
ship in the Pole Vault his se-
nior season at 13’6” which 
was the school record at the 
time.  Bryan also played 
basketball for the Tigers.  
At the conclusion of his se-
nior year, Bryan finished as 
Runner-up in the Famous 
Recipe Star of the Year 
Award.  He has also served 
as Multi-Area Director for 
The Fellowship of Christian 
Athletes.  Bryan has since 
moved back home to his 
Beloved Bellevue.

Barbie Case- 1987- 
Barbie Case could Run, 
Jump, and Throw.  She was 
a heptathlon type of athlete 
at the high school level.  
She was All-Region and 
All-State in volleyball for 
Coach Meng.  Barbie was 
a Track Super Star.  Five 
school records, (still holds 
3) 11 State Gold Medals 
(she won individual gold in 
the 300 hurdles in 46.60 and 
long jump at 16’08”) and 2 
team State Championships.  
Her school records include 
the shot put at 36’ 10.75”, 
long jump at 16’ 9”, and 
1600 meter relay at 4:06.12.   
Barbie was selected as the 
Famous Recipe “Star of the 
Year” for all of Northern 
Ky.  She currently serves as 
Athletic Director at Dayton 
High School.
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Please  call Mike @ 859-331-7977The long awaited news 
is announced that students 
at Holy Trinity School will 
start the school year in-per-
son on August 10th.  Most 
schools within the Diocese 
of Covington will return to 
school the week of August 
10th. 

Following the guide-
lines of the CDC Healthy 
at School and the Northern 
Kentucky Health Depart-
ment students in preschool 
and kindergarten will not 
be required to wear masks 
and students first through 
eighth grade will be re-
quired to wear masks if 
they aren’t socially distant 
at 6 feet apart.

“An added bonus to our 
school is the small class 
sizes,” said Principal Katie 
Jacobs, “most of our class-
es will be able to socially 
distance the desks at 6 feet 
apart to allow students to 
not wear their masks dur-
ing the entire day.”

The goal for return-
ing students earlier is to 
provide more in-person 
time with the students if a 
government shutdown is 
recommended again dur-
ing the winter.  Allowing 
students to come back into 

the school sets them up for 
a successful year. 

Parents that would like 
to keep their students at 
home will also have that 
option. “Teachers are cur-
rently working on options 
to synchronize teaching 
for students at home and in 
the classroom.  If a parent 
feels it necessary to keep 
their child at home to learn, 
and that is their choice, we 
want to make sure it is done 
seamlessly,” said Principal 
Jacobs

Holy Trinity School 
still has available spots in 
most grades.  Tuition As-
sistance and Scholarships 
are available to help fami-
lies financially. “We want 
to make Catholic school 
an option for any family 
that would like to attend.  
Finances shouldn’t be the 
reason you don’t choose 
Catholic school,” said Prin-
cipal Jacobs.  If families 
would like to speak to Mrs. 
Jacobs about enrollment 
opportunities, small class 
sizes or more about how 
they are preparing to open 
the school they may contact 
her by emailing principal@
holytrinity-school.org or 
by calling 859-291-6937. 

holy trinity school 
welcomes students BacK 

on auGust 10th!
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by Jim McPhail
In May of 1877, the 

Board of Trustees of the 
town of Bellevue, as the 
governing body was then 
known, proposed a prohibi-
tive tax on peddlers operat-
ing in Bellevue. Known as 
the Huckster Ordinance, it 
was wildly unpopular, be-
ing regarded as anti-com-
petition and favoring busi-
ness owners, particularly 
grocers.

At that time, the term 
“huckster” had none of the 
implied shadiness that it 
does today. A huckster was 
anyone who sold goods 

door-to-door or on the 
street. 

The first reading of the 
ordinance took place on 
May 3rd, and prompted 
the resident reporter for 
the Cincinnati Daily Star 
to ask “if some of the City 
Dads haven’t been greased 
a little?” On May 17th a 
third, and final, reading 
took place. Beforehand, a 
petition, signed by “almost 
every householder in Bel-
levue” and calling for the 
Board to reject the propos-
al, was sent to the Board. 
Nevertheless, the Ordi-
nance passed, despite the 
efforts of several Trustees 
who were “working in the 
interest of the people, and 
not their own pockets,” ac-
cording to the news report. 
The reporter went on to 
state that “what the people 
want is competition” and  

residents vs. the city dads, 1877
hucksters and peddlers ben-
efit everyone, “instead of 
a few grocers, who would 
charge two prices if they got 
the chance.” 

It didn’t end there, how-
ever. A “citizen’s indigna-
tion meeting” was called 
for May 22nd, a move the 
reporter called, “a step in 
the right direction, and one 
which meets the approval of 
every fair-minded citizen.”

A letter to the Daily Star 
on May 21st read:

GENTLEMEN – You 
are called upon to assemble 
at the School-house tomor-
row night to express your 
views on what is known as 
the Huckster Ordinance, 
which has been forced upon 
us by the members and 
President of Council. Our 
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petition, with one hundred 
and eight signers was treat-
ed with contempt by those 
selfish officials, and it is 
now high time that we get 
up in our might and demand 
the repeal of the ordinance, 
or the resignation of those 
confounded, bull-dozing 
Councilmen.            A TAX 
PAYER

The meeting, dubbed 
a “grand success” by the 
reporter, resulted in a let-
ter, in the form of three 
resolutions, to be sent to the 
Board. The letter stated that 
the residents of Bellevue 
were unanimous in their 
opinion that the ordinance 
“is very oppressive to the 
citizens.” The letter also 
demanded the ordinance 
be repealed, and, in refer-

ence to the earlier petition, 
any future petition “coming 
from said citizens should 
not be ignored, as has been 
the case, but should receive 
such consideration … as [it] 
may call for.”

Two days later, May 
24th, the ordinance was, in 
the words of the reporter, 
“killed; yes, as dead as a 
door-nail.” The vote was 
unanimous, with all trust-
ees present, except the 
President, Dewitt Johnston, 
a dry goods merchant. The 
reporter noted that several 
Trustees, who had sup-
ported the ordinance, were 
distressed, even crying. “It 
was a bitter pill to swallow, 
“ he wrote.

Email: HistoricBellev-
ueKY@icloud.com

GARY
GENTRUP
CONSTRUCTION

• concrete  • masonry

Come be a part of the best of NKY.  Now enrolling PreK-8.  
Tuition assistance and scholarships available.  

Please email Principal Katie Jacobs for more information at 
principal@holytrinity-school.org or call 859.291.6937.

Holy Trinity was nominated as one of the Best 3 Schools in NKY! 

ESTATE
JEWELRY

Specializing in Gold, Silver, 
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Bellevue, KY. 41073

(859) 261-3636

Creating Satisfaction Since 1932

Letter from indignant residents, 1877 (Letter, courtesy of the City of Bellevue)



by Jo Anne Warren Master 
Gardener, Tree Hugger

As I have been living 
with a book by Jonathan 
Drori by this title, pub-
lished in London in 2018 by 
Laurence King Publishing, 
which came to me as a gift, 
and as the Fourth of July is 
special to me, I decided to 
submit this news to BCN as 
an Extra for our country’s 
birthday.

OK, I can’t report on 80 
trees here, but you should 
know that there a great 
many, a staggering number 
of trees, of which we have 
never heard, and I am confi-
dent in saying that, as I my-
self have made a study of 
trees and I have never heard 
of them.

What is learned by leaf-
ing through (tree metaphor) 
this book is that trees do 
what they need to do, which 
is mandated by their envi-
ronment, which they may 
not have chosen, and may 
have, and which requires 
ingenious solutions to what 

could simply be called “Sta-
yin’ Alive!” [credit the Bee-
Gees, from the 1970s “Sat-
urday Night Fever.” ]

Sandbox (Hura crepi-
tans) grows in tropical Cen-
tral and South America, 
and parts of the Caribbean.  
Common names: monkey-
no-climb, poison tree, dy-
namite tree, sandbox.  Each 
name highlights an aspect 
of this dangerous tree.

The trunk, easily reach-
ing 165 feet, discourages 
casual contact, being well 
armored with stubby but ra-
zor-sharp thorns capable of 
inflicting real damage.  The 
male flowers can be viewed 
comfortably with binocu-
lars, the deep crimson of a 

couple of hundred miniature 
flowers clustered on droop-
ing 6” pyramids flashes on a 
background of bright green 
heart-shaped leaves.  

So what’s so special?  
For one thing, the way it 
disperses its seeds.  Seeds 
are often light enough to 
carry on the wind (maple 
flyers), but these seeds must 
germinate in the sand of the 
forest floor before they can 
see the sun, so they must 
carry a suitcase of requisite 
nutrients--thus huge flat-
tened beans the size of a 
large coin, 23 x 23 mm or 
.9 in.

The seeds are poison-
ous, held inside pods the 
shape of tangerine with 

Total Home Care
Residential & Commercial Remodeling

ONE CALL DOES IT ALL
•Kitchens •Bathrooms • Basements

•Additions • Restoration • New Builds
FullyInsured

859-261-5554

www.mytotalhomecare.com

Over 30
Years Of

Excellence

Andrew Ashcraft - thc.andy@gmail.com
cell 859-630-3607 • fax 859-581-0024

24 Hour Emergency Service

J u l y,  2 0 2 0        Onl ine  at  www.bel levuecommunitynews.com      PAGE 7

179 Fairfield Avenue • Bellevue, KY 41073
P 859.581.2088    F 859.581.1008  D 859.292.7107 

www.assuredpartners.com

around the world in 80 trees
about 16 sections.  They 
turn from olive green to dark 
brown and woody, stand-
ing upright and horizontal 
as they ripen.  As they lose 
moisture some parts dry 
out and shrink faster than 
others.  Enormous tension 
builds up until there’s a 
sudden release, usually on 
a hot, dry day like today, 
and the pod explodes.  The 
seeds are jettisoned with 
astonishing force, accompa-

CITY OF BELLEVUE 
SHRED IT DAY

July 25, 2020
Shred your papers for free

10am-12pm
In front of the City Building at 616 Poplar

nied by a huge bang. A mid-
nineteenth century German 
botanical magazine report-
ed on a naturalist who put 
a seed case in a glass bell 
jar; ten years later it ‘burst 
with a noise like the report 
of a pistol, and its divisions, 
with the glass fragments of 
the jar, were scattered about 
the room.”  By the way, the 
tree is listed as “invasive.”

Perfect for the Fourth of 
July.



SCHWAB

859-835-3595

ered, and over 472 thou-
sand have died.  Father’s 
Day, the United States had 
26,079 new cases. The day 
after, the United States had 
31,496 new cases.  Twenty 
three of the 50 states con-
tinue to have new cases.

Although many are try-
ing to use this pandemic 
for political gain, it is not 
about politics.  This pan-
demic is a health crisis 
– people are getting sick, 
children are being put in 
harm’s way, and our loved 
ones are dying.  To endorse 
the attendance to events 
without requiring the prac-
tice of simple behaviors 
that diminish the transmis-
sion of this virus and save 
lives -- physical distancing, 
wearing face masks, not 
gathering in large crowds 
-- is morally irresponsible.

This past week a per-
son who attends St. John 
Church shared with me a 
very sad event.  His aunt 
and uncle, both senior 
adults, and some young 
adult cousins with young 
children decided to attend 

worship with their small 
congregation who had re-
opened their building in a 
rural community in Ken-
tucky.  Seventeen people 
attended the service.  What 
they did not know was that 
one of those people had 
tested positive for COV-
ID-19 and the pastor knew 
it.  There were no require-
ments to keep physical 
distance, to wear a mask, 
or to refrain from singing 
which can contribute to the 
transmission of COVID-19 
through emission of aero-
sols that can extent three 
times further than talking.  
Every person who attended 
worship tested positive, in-
cluding a toddler and his 
parents.  The aunt is home 
recovering, but her husband 
is still on a respirator in the 
ICU.  One congregant has 
passed away.

Over these 16 weeks 
there have been moments 
when I have felt that I 
just couldn’t deal with it 
any longer.  I was tired of 
long conversations, emails, 
and texts with people who 
were reaching out for as-
surance, hope and care.  I 

was dealing with compas-
sion fatigue.  I just wanted 
to pull the covers over my 
head and deal with my own 
grief, my own fear, my own 
anger, and my own needs.  

We all need to remem-
ber that we’re in this to-
gether and that loving our 
neighbor includes physical 
distance, wearing a mask, 
washing our hands, and 
refraining from gathering 
in large crowds.  But we 
also need to remember that 
we need God, day by day, 
phase by phase.

Soft-Baked Pretzels
Pretzel Sandwiches

Dine-In or Carry Out
Party Trays Available

411 Fairfield Ave
859-781-6569
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Phone: 859-360-5573
Email: ktrotta1961@gmail.com

441 6th Avenue
Dayton, KY 41074

Tue through Saturday 4:30 p.m. to 10:00  

STEAK & SEAFOOD

Visit our website at
trottassteakandseafood.com

Best Prices on Wine
In Town!

Have a Great Meal
and  Great Bottle 

of Wine!

From the corner
Moral Responsibility

We Haul It All!!

513-371-2763

Appliances, Furniture, Construction Debris, Tree Removal, Attic, 
Yard, Garage, Basement, All Areas 

Best Rates, Same Day Service Available.

AFFORDABLE HAULING
FREE Estimates

$25 OFF When you 
mention this ad

201 6th Avenue
Dayton, KY 41074

by Pastor Keith M. 
Haithcock of St. John Unit-
ed Church of Christ on the 
corner of Fairfield and Ward 
Aves. In Bellevue, KY

For online Sunday Wor-
ship at 10:30a visit www.St-
JohnChurch.net 

The possibility-thinker, 
Robert Schuler, said these 
words in his last sermon in 
the Crystal Cathedral, “The 
‘I can’t’ never totally leaves 
us.  We never completely 
grow out of it.  I think one 
of the reasons God allows 
it is, so we never forget that 
we need God, day by day, 

phase by phase.”
This Sunday, June 28, 

2020 will begin the 16th 
week of the COVID-19 
pandemic.  The world has 
not dealt with anything 
like this for over 100 years.  
There have been over 9.1 
million cases, over 4.53 
million people have recov-

BELLEVUE VETS 
24 Fairfield Ave • Bellevue, Ky • 431-0045

Vets Sports Bar Is Back
Noon to 2am - 7 days a week

CELEBRATING 75  YEARS 1945 -  2020

YOUTH LEAGUE
Sign ups for baseball & 
volleyball on the patio 

Saturday & Sunday 
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Sunday July 5th at noon 
Play until school starts.

DAILY
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